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MINUTES OF NZILA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING
THURSDAY 2 APRIL 2009 (pre AGM)
Room Crowne III

Crowne Plaza Hotel, Beach Street Queenstown
Meeting opened 11.32am
Present: 

Exec members:
Renee Davies (Chair)
Brad Coombs
Will Thresher
Jennifer Dray 
Grant Edge

Chris Bentley
Sue Dick
Mike Farrow (apologies for lateness due to travel)

Welcome guests -  Incoming Exec
Dennis Scott (incoming President); Sally Peake; Rory Langbridge; Robin Rawson; Heidi Monks and Hannah Lewthwaite
Julia Williams –Associate Process and Membership Review Convenor
Minute taker:  Melanie Whittaker

Renee welcomed everyone to the meeting and gave a brief overview of exec and meetings

Everyone briefly introduced themselves

2
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies

3 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

It was moved (Grant/Renee) and Carried:

THAT the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting held on 13 February 2009 be confirmed as a true and correct record noting the following correction:
THAT 5.2.12 Recording of NZILA Oral History page 2, reference to Julia Williams should be amended to Shona McCahon
Action: Melanie

It was moved (Grant/Renee) and Carried:

THAT:
The Minutes of In Committee Executive Meeting 5.20.6  Education Foundation Landscape Planning Workshop; and 
The Minutes of In Committee Executive Meeting 7.0 Associate Process and Membership Review

held on 13 February 2009 be confirmed as a true and correct record noting that the words “In Committee” are to be added to the title:

Action: Melanie
4
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES:

Other matters arising and action items from the previous meeting minutes were covered during portfolio officers’ reports.

5
OFFICERS’ REPORTS

5.1
PRESIDENT (Renee)
Each Executive gave a brief synopsis of their portfolios and main carryover items

5.1.6
Liaison with Other Professional Bodies

Jennifer advised languished forging links with other Professional Bodies, one good collaboration is UDF, simple things like not clashing with others professional body conferences and establishing point of contact to promote each others conferences is important.

EDS 'Reform in Paradise: threat or opportunity?’ Conference 8-9 June 2009
Discussion re NZILA sponsorship

Is it appropriate that we contribute?

A lot of tie ins with NZILA

They need to offer us more exposure – what are we going to get.

It was moved (Mike/Renee) and Carried:  That we increase our sponsorship offer from $2,000 to $5,000 + GST on the proviso that Mike negotiates increased promotion of the institute thru the conference ie banner on Stage, 1 free registration.  1 CD into every conference pack.

5.1.18
Complaints

The meeting was advised that in the eventuality of a complaint a separate disciplinary committee is established to investigate complaints.  The recommendation was made to have one committee member from the past committee as carryover of experience.  Also appoint outside counsel for guidance and transparency to adhere to complaints procedure.

(Brad Coombs, Renee Davies, Mike Barthelmeh – should also be added to subcommittee list)

Complaints, look at amendment to the Constitution so that all complaints are handled by Exec or special committee not via the branch.

5.2.1
Election to Life/Fellow Membership

It was moved Renee/Mike) and Carried: THAT the Executive accept the Panel’s recommendation and that Ralf Kruger be accepted as Fellow.  Presentation to be made at the Queenstown Workshop’s main dinner.

5.2
Honorary Secretary (Jennifer)
Role to keep in touch with Melanie and the President

Liaise with Shona on Oral history project – keep in touch, invite to meetings etc

Facilitated with membership review, point of contact with Julia

PI insurance – overview with Grant, handle such enquiries.  Should it be compulsory for members was contemplated.

April is World Landscape Architecture month – engage with branches, marketing & Communication portfolio to make more of with the public, opportunity to promote NZILA and Landscape Architects

Look at rating tool for LA sustainability – possible project for future

There has been criticism the Institute is not making suitable submissions.  Need to establish policy re approach to submissions and look at funding accordingly.

5.3
TREASURER (Grant)
Grant spoke to his 2008 Annual Treasurer’s report and gave overview of the 2008 accounts to be presented to the AGM.
Grant recommended looking at succession planning for the treasurer role
2008 Financial Annual report tabled.

Overview of responsibilities

GST returns

Pay accounts

Recommendations to exec re income/expenditure.

Grant referred to page 22 of the Annual Accounts
CONFERENCE and AWARDS ACCOUNTS
As a result of the above surplus the Executive agreed today to the following: 

Conference Awards Surplus 2008 $18,545.00

Recommendation:

That 15% of the above profit ($2,781.75) be returned to the organising Branch with thanks from Executive for a job well done.  That this money may be used by the Branch at their discretion.

That 10% of the above profit ($1,854.50) be donated to the NZILA Education Foundation Trust.

That the remaining $13,908.75 be transferred from the Conference Account to one the NZILA’s other savings accounts.

It was moved (Grant Edge/Chris Bentley) and Carried:  THAT the recommendation be accepted and Grant prepare letters and cheques for the Auckland Branch and Education Foundation.  Thanks to the Auckland Conference & Awards Committee for such a successful outcome.
Question: Awards float is now included in the joint conf/awards account?
There was $7,000 in Awards and $50,000 in Conference accounts before Queenstown because of cross transactions.  A float was given to Queenstown.
Should we, out of this surplus, re-establish a float for Awards?  Grant advised the $7,000 float remain as recommended for Awards is sufficient.

The meeting agreed with Grants explanation of conference/awards outcome.

Conferences run on a set cashflow programme template.  Grant working on a set template for the Wellington 2010 Conference.  Using Janet Simes, conference organiser in Wellington who has done past NZILA conferences so is familiar with processes.
Auditor yet to audit the 2008 accounts, he may wish to audit the Conference/Awards accounts. 

Grant presented the annual operating plan.

Disciplinary expenses on page 7. Accountant not sure why needs to be itemised here, Grant will get clarification exactly why this is necessary (thinks is exec expenses related to a hearing).
Action: Grant

Grant advised Accountants recommendation is to retain $100,000 as a minimum investment amount, therefore there is $50,000 available to be utilised on special projects. 
Subscriptions:  56 members were in arrears as at 31 Dec, half of which are students and more have paid in Jan/Feb. This is a much better position than 12 months ago – the result due to the new implemented recovery system.

The operational account has $15,000 surplus outside budget for exec discretionary spending.
Grant spoke to his 2009 budget.  Allocated expenses based on income of $152,000
Expenses – brief overall of expense allocation discussed.
Melanie has two distinct roles – Exec Officer & Webmaster (part time for the NZILA)

Expenses next to CPD/Assoc Review/ and Associateship a result of coding Julia’s invoices for the Membership Review paid for via Operational Account instead of term deposit for special projects.  This therefore retained the special project money in full.  Grant explained that in cashmanager it can be identified via the audit trail.  Gant has clarified this as item J on page 18.
Special Projects page 29.  Cost estimates to projects for wish list.  Will be putting proposed consultation process to members at today’s AGM.
Reciprocal Arrangement with AILA for conference attendance.  Dennis going to Melbourne to represent NZILA.
Should the hosting of AILA Exec be conf committee expense?  To be resolved as appreciate this harder on conf committee budget.
Action: Grant/Conference portfolio

5.5
Conference/Workshop (Sue)

Sue recommends an Exec member to be on conference committee or establish good reporting to ensure good communication flow and liaison.

5.5.13
2013 NZILA/AILA IFLA World Congress - Auckland
Renee volunteered to prepare a report for next meeting with recommendations, timeline etc.  Need to progress planning and make a venue booking soon.

5.6
Graduate Affairs (Will)

Achievement during this term was the completion and distribution of the graduate handbook.  

Future distribution needs to be considered and its availability to graduating students.

This booklet will need refreshing when the new Assoc process is clarified.

Liaison with students becoming graduates.  Mentoring need more establishment – esp with Review.

5.8
IFLA LIAISON

NZILA’s IFLA Delegate is Alan Titchener (just commencing his second term).  NZILA has a written policy on its delegate appointment on file.  The need to have representation in IFLA was recognised as an opportunity to represent our interests.

5.10
Education (Sue) and Accreditation (Chris)


Chris advised that there is an accreditation process for the 3 tertiary institutes’ courses to be accredited.

5.11
CPD (Sue)
It was suggested and accepted that when hosting a CPD event the branch advertise the CPD level and points applicable to it.  CPD ties into the Membership Review so this would be helpful.

Like to progress idea of online CPD point system.

Role revolves around liaison with branch representative.

Sue said that members in smaller more isolated areas of the country often have difficulty accessing CPD
Establishing Subcommittee Register and record of members on various committees.  Sue was thanked for her work with this.  Would really like to see this project finalised and used.   A really useful checklist incorporated within it.

Library of landscape assessments initiative.  Really want to progress this, this would be a great project, get on website and very useful for members.  Engage RuruGroup with this. It could well be very complete already.  Need to converse with Peter Kensington to establish where the project is at.
5.12
Branch Liaison (Jennifer)
Branch officer descriptions – sent description of what they should be doing

Get together for branch officers at annual conferences – budget item for this

Nationwide CPD events 

Accreditation Panel – there is a need to look at succession. 
VUW accreditation up for review this year

AILA great resource to work with and use.  Important  to maintain Australian contact on the Accreditation Panel.  Glenn Thomas was invaluable in this respect.  Good cross reference with AILA, esp reciprocity issue.  Really need 2 people for succession.
5.13
Communication
Budget for media not used this year.  Good opportunity here for future promotion.  Has prototype of new promotional CD available for AGM.
5.13.20
Landscape Architecture New Zealand magazine
The meeting recorded that it was disappointed to learn of Shonagh Lindsay’s (editor) redundancy.  Has been replaced by Michael Barrett who will edit ProDesign and Landscape Architecture Magazine.

AGM has given assurance that LANZ mag is going ahead, the issue has been revised to be more “general public friendly”.  It is important NZILA has input via its Editorial Panel.

5.18
Environment and Environmental Legislation
Brad spoke to his portfolio, impossible to make submissions on all National Policy Statements, has circulated RMA to Ruru Group and has had feedback, Brad has co-ordinated and made NZILA submission.

It was Moved (Brad/Chris) and Carried: THAT the Exec Committee accept and endorse the NZILA RMA Amendment submission prepared and submitted by Brad on behalf of the Institute. 

NZILA will need representation at the select committee.  Brad has put his name on the submission as the portfolio holder.  Brad happy to have some residual involvement if required.

Should look at a call for interest for people who are interested in writing submissions, need policy and structure around this so everyone has access and what the correct procedure is around selection.  RMLA Organisation promotes Special Interest Groups this structure could work well for NZILA.

5.21
Student Affairs

Student booklet to link in with Graduate booklet.  Will progress and liaise with Will to use similar layout and format.
5.22
Construction Industry Council

CIC quite beauracractic dominated by BRANZ, SiteSafe.  IPENZ and others members.

5.23
Urban Design

Chris advised Urban Design Submission it would be best to shoulder tap those working in this area of practice so can get a submission. 

6.
Documentation Practice Support

Sally Peake assisted with further review and writing up of documentation.  Is now in a developed form and more or less ready for posting on the website (after a final check).

Practice Notes to give guidance 

Contract Administration Processes

What access members have to this information?  This needs to be “criteria over their ability to use these documents” ideally a tool for students to be exposed to, graduates with support, and tie to Associates used in training.  View of working group documentation tied in with process to Associateship and Review.

On the website in the next week –want to happen soon to be posted up. 

The meeting ended 1.45pm in time for the commencement of the 2009 AGM.

Certified as a true and accurate record.

President ...............................................................................
Date ...............................................
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